KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDING OF MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON

 JUNE 12TH 2006, AT 7.30 PM

Deputy Mayor, Councillor B. Manning, Presiding

Present:

Councillors:
J. Cody, J. Coonan, P. Cuddihy, M. Lanigan, A. McGuinness, M. Noonan, S. Ó hArgáin, M. Brett, J. Reidy.

Apologies:  M. Fitzpatrick, P. Crotty.
Also Present:


Mr. T. Walsh, Director of Services, Mr. K. Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Mr. S. McGuire, Acting Administrative Officer, Ms. C. Cooney, Acting Staff Officer.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 6th June, 2006, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.  

Item No. 1.:

Minutes
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 8th, May, 2006, having been circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. J. Cody
Seconded by Cllr. J. Coonan
And Agreed

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be adopted”.

Matters Arising from the Minutes

Greensbridge Traffic
Cllr. J. Coonan requested an update on the replacement of the railings at Greensbridge, to Mr. K. Fitzgerald stated that these railings will be replaced within the next two weeks.
Cllr. S. O’hArgáin requested a report on general traffic management at Greensbridge.

Inner Relief Road

Cllr. P. Cuddihy requested that this issue be placed on the Agenda for discussion at the July monthly meeting.
Traffic Problems at Upper John Street
Members expressed their concerns regarding ongoing traffic problems at Upper John Street due to the Chesterbridge development and in particular access to McDonagh Station for the elderly and disabled.

In reply, Mr. K. Fitzgerald explained that the overall development is at the very early stages and in the short term it is not possible to accommodate the Members requirements but as the development progresses the situation will improve.

Site at Greenshill

Cllr. S. Ó hArgáin requested that officials continue to monitor the situation and definitive plans should be made for the demolition works to go ahead.

Fish Pass at Lacken Weir
Cllr. J. Cody asked for an update on this issue to which Mr. T. Walsh informed the meeting that the Borough Council has not received any information from the OPW as of yet.

Cllr. M. Lanigan stated that a meeting took place recently at which a suggestion was made for an alternative fish pass design.
Improvement Works at Parliament Street

Following a request from Cllr. J. Reidy, Mr. K. Fitzgerald confirmed that improvement works would recommence on Parliament Street on completion of Rose Inn Street.

Litter Enforcement

Following a discussion on smells emanating from laneways as a result of litter pollution, the Members agreed that the Borough Council should write to the relevant Environmental Officers requesting them to visit these premises and outlining to them their responsibilities in relation to the disposal of food waste.

Item No. 2:
Matters brought forward by direction of the Deputy Mayor
The Deputy Mayor, on behalf of the members, wished the Mayor a speedy recovery following a recent car accident.

Condolences

The sympathy of the Borough Council was extended to the families of the following who were recently deceased:-

Ken Gunning, 10, Ashgrove Drive, Naas, Co. Kildare.

George Foran, Castlegardens, Kilkenny.

Eileen Doran, c/o Liam Doran, Irish Nurses Organisation, Dublin.

The resolution was then put to the meeting and respectfully passed in silence, all present standing.

Retirement of Bishop Laurence Forristal
The Deputy Mayor acknowledged the retirement of Bishop Laurence Forristal, Bishop of Ossory, and on behalf of Kilkenny Borough Council wished Bishop Forristal well in his retirement. 
Rape Crisis Centre Walk 
The Deputy Mayor mentioned the recent walk organised by the Rape Crisis Centre from the Courthouse to the Town Hall. The Mayor stated that this was a very dignified occasion and the white flowers that were placed at the railings of the Town Hall after the walk were generously sponsored by Lucy Yeates.
Cllr. S. Ó hArgáin raised the issue of the gross under funding of Rape Crisis Centres and requested that the Borough Council write to the Minister urging him to increase funding.

Appointment of Dublin City Manager
The recent appointment of John Tierney as Dublin City Manager was acknowledged by the Deputy Mayor and on behalf of Kilkenny Borough Council wished him well in his new post.  Mr. Tierney worked in Kilkenny as Housing Officer and County Secretary. 

Christian Brothers
The Deputy Mayor acknowledged the fact that the Christian Brothers are withdrawing from the Management Boards in Ireland and that their founder was a Kilkenny man, Ignatius Rice and the story of the work of the Christian Brothers must always be remembered.
Launch of Entente Florale Website
The DeputyMayor delivered a speech officially launching the Entente Florale Website which has been created and hosted by Kilkenny Borough Council.  The website is a further demonstration of the commitment of Kilkenny Borough Council to achieving gold medal status for Kilkenny in this year’s competition.
Following the Mayor’s Speech a presentation of the website was made by a Member of Kilkenny Local Authorities IT Department, Mr. Mark O’Toole.

The Members commended the IT Department on the development and quality of the website.  

Cllr. J. Cody queried as to whether the Nurseries at Evans Home could be made open to the public. In reply, Mr. T. Walsh stated that this is not possible as it is a normal place of work for Kilkenny Borough Council’s nursery staff.  However, consideration would be given to holding an open day for members of the public.

Cllr. S. Ó hArgáin suggested that more public access should be encouraged to the gardens at Butler House.  Mr. T. Walsh stated that a letter would be written to the Secretary of the Civic Trust in relation to this matter.

In reply to a query raised by Cllr. P. Cuddihy in relation to the proposed works at Noonan’s Folly, Mr. K. Fitzgerald stated that the proposed planting has been carried out and will be ready for the competition.  He also informed the meeting that the fencing will be commenced in the next few days and other works will also be completed.
Cllr. J. Coonan acknowledged the works carried out at Noonan’s Folly.  He also asked businesses in the city to make an effort in the presentation of their premises.  Cllr. Coonan also suggested that an Open Day be held for people to walk the route which will encourage people to get involved.

Cllr. J. Cody asked that the Borough Council write to every business in the city to encourage them to make their premises as attractive as possible.

In reply, Mr. K. Fitzgerald stated that there is a strategy in place whereby the Keep Kilkenny Beautiful Committee are dealing with private houses and the Chamber of Commerce are communicating with businesses on the route.
Item No. 3.

Planning Policy and Enforcement
H.G.V. Traffic at Stephen Street
Cllr. M. Noonan enquired as to the policy in relation to this issue as it is causing considerable problems for the residents in the area.  He also raised the issue of the parking of cars outside the CBS which results in the prevention of access to the houses for the elderly.

Vacant site opposite Hotel Kilkenny
Following concerns expressed by Cllr. M. Brett, Mr.  T. Walsh confirmed that the site is in the course of being transferred to the new owners and the situation should improve on completion of the transfer.
Anti-Social Behaviour – Private Estates
Cllr A. McGuinness outlined details of complaints received by him from a member of the public regarding anti-social behaviour in a private estate.  Mr. T. Walsh asked that Mr. McGuinness share the details of the complaint with the Officials.  He explained that the powers of local authorities are limited in private estates.  However, with the imminent introduction of the local community policing bodies this situation may change and Local Authorities may have a wider involvement in this area.

The Deputy Mayor advised that this issue should be discussed under housing policy.

Road Safety
Cllr. P. Cuddihy raised some concerns relating to the safety of the small roundabouts in the city and in particular the roundabout at the Butts. In reply, Mr. K. Fitzgerald stated that it is proposed to paint the small roundabouts to improve visibility and the roundabout at the Butts is being dealt with as a matter of urgency. 
Planning Permission re Change of Use from Residential to Commercial
Cllr. M. Lanigan raised a query in relation to planning permissions being granted from change of use from residential to commercial.  He suggested that the Borough Council should adopt a strategic policy in relation to this issue and neglecting to do so may cause difficulties for the Planning Authority in the future.
In reply, Mr. T. Walsh asked that the Members look at this issue at the upcoming planning workshop on residential densities.

Chesterbridge Development
Members expressed concerns in relation to the number of recent planning applications for amendments to the original permission submitted by the developers of the Chesterbridge site.  Some concerns were particularly raised in relation to the working hours and high level of dust and dirt which comes from the site and is causing considerable disruption and discomfort to the residents in the area.

Mr. T. Walsh advised the Members that as enforcement procedures are being  initiated it would not be correct to speak further on the matter.  However, he agreed that he would try to arrange a briefing for the Members on the progress of the development.

Mr. K. Fitzgerald informed the Members that the developers of the Chesterbridge site propose to commence the transport of large bridge beams onto the site.  This will commence on Monday, 19th June, 2006.  The beams will be stored in a depot outside of the city and then transport the following day onto the site.  This will cause some traffic disruption in the area and discussions on a traffic management plan are currently taking place.

The Members requested that this disruption should be adequately advertised.

Parking Provision
In reply to a query raised by Cllr. J. Coonan regarding the inclusion of the provision for parking for bicycles when assessing planning applications, Mr. T. Walsh confirmed that at present there was no such provision in place.
Item No. 4:
Presentation by “One Voice” Representative
A representative from “One Voice”, Kilkenny Carlow Local Drug Task Force, delivered a presentation to the Members highlighting the objectives of the “One Voice” organisation and outlining what needs to be done to tackle the problem of local substance misuse issues.  Following the presentation a discussion took place and the “One Voice” Representation replied to various queries and comments made the Members.
Item No. 5:
Presentation on Rapid Programme
Mr. Ronan Ryan, Rapid Facilitator, Kilkenny County Council, gave a brief presentation to the Members on the achievements of the Rapid Programme up to now and future proposals under the scheme.

The Members complimented Mr. Ryan on his presentation and thanked him for his attendance.
Item No. 6:
On-Street Parking Charges
Proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy
Seconded by Cllr. S. Ó hArgáin
And Agreed
“that this item be dealt with at the July monthly meeting.”
Item No. 7:

Progress Report on Ossory Park Remedial Scheme
Mr. K. Fitzgerald gave a brief report on the progress of the Ossory Park Remedial Scheme as outlined in the circulated report.   In reply to a query raised regarding a completion date, Mr. Fitzgerald stated that there are too many issues at this stage in order to put a completion date but it is envisaged that completion should be sometime in 2007.  
Any Other Business

Cllr. J. Coonan congratulated Mary Kate Lanigan in winning the All-Ireland School Junior High Jump Championship.
This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:
__________________ 



MAYOR

Date:

__________________
